PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT

BOARD MEETING

APRIL 15, 2014

MEMBERS PRESENT:
Chairman - Richard Drinen


Len Friedlund, Clerk


Ben Click, Member

Barbara Timberman, Member



MEMBERS ABSENT:

Bill DeGroot, Member


STAFF PRESENT:

Fire Chief - John Welsch

Office Manager - Kim Ball


Captain Josh Tope
Engineer Derek Day


Engineer Devon Liggett


Matt Burns

Bennie Pospishel


Levi Gutierrez

STAFF ABSENT:
None

VOLUNTEERS PRESENT:
None

PUBLIC PRESENT:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman


Chad & Kim Dragos




Meeting opened at 5:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  A quorum was affirmed.
ADMINISTRATIVE REMARKS:

None
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
The minutes for March 31, 2014 were approved as presented.  
CORRESPONDENCE:

Office manager Ball had several cards and letters that she gave the board to read complimenting the department on the job that we do for the community.  We also had a letter complimenting the Bear Jaw Group.

FINANCIAL REPORTS:

A.  MARCH EXPENDITURES:
Chief Welsch stated "We are at 83% of actual income, over spent in a couple of accounts; category 2001 Software and Electronics we are over by $921.57, which we have billed the Recruiting and Retention grant for and this will offset that over expenditure.  The other category 3001 Chemicals and Supplies has the EMS supplies (which have increased in price) and also the CPR class category and the Zumba class that we have each year.  So we really are not over spent in that category.  The bottom line is that overall we are 75% through the year and we are only 65.23% spent."



OFFICE MANAGER’S REPORT – Kim Ball
A.  Ambulance Billing Report:  MARCH 2014:

In March we charged out $18,354.11 and we received $9,344.36 in payments bringing our total for the year to $105,048.52.  Resident subsidy for March was $2,626.74 bringing our total for the year to $26,601.56.  The aging report is at $36,175.74.  
We have not received anything from Highlands this month; they still owe us $12,008.40 for wildfires the Bear Jaw Crew went on last year. 

We have billed out $9,686.79 in out of district billing and we received $1,900.00 in March in out of district payments.
B.  MONTHLY RUN LOG COMPARISON REPORT:  MARCH 2014
The department had 21 medical calls, 4 fire calls, 1 special duty call and we saw 6 individuals in the med room bringing our total for the month to 32.  There were 14 transports with 16 individuals transported to FMC.  Call inside the district totaled 15 or 58% and out of district calls totaled 11 or 42%.  This year's call numbers are running comparable to 2012 numbers.
C.  RESOLUTION 2014-2: Discussion and Vote on Workman's Compensation resolution

Office Manager Ball stated "This is the same resolution that we have to do every two years when we renew our contract.  The only the things that have changed are the wage scales.  I have updated the resolution with the new contract wage scales.  We have to have this in place in case a volunteer gets hurt then they will be compensated as a Step 1 firefighter."
Chairman Drinen and Clerk Friedlund signed the resolution.
CHIEF'S REPORT:  
A.
Response Exception Reports:


1.
Fire

2.
EMS


3.
Rescue

Chief Welsch stated "Nothing out of the ordinary.  My understanding is that the forest service will be placing fire restrictions starting this Friday but I don't have all the information yet.  Here in the park we are telling people that they can only burn if Sedona states that they may.  The only burn pits that will be allowed to burn are propane fired units.  We will not restrict the use of bar-be-cue grills."
Chief Welsch went on to say "We have not had any exceptional calls except the semi full of oranges that caught fire.  It has been rather slow as you can see by the numbers this month."
B.
Update on Legislative issues:
Chief Welsch stated "I did receive a legislative report this morning but I have not had time to distribute it yet.  Basically what it says is that the legislature has arrived at a balanced budget and they a awaiting the governor to sign it.  Then she will start looking at bills; there are 387 bills that have yet to be heard.  I will be sending out the report to you all tomorrow."
C.
AFDA Update:  No update at this time.
D.   
WILDLAND URBAN INTERFACE CODE:

Chief Welsch stated "I have not had a lot of time to work on the wildland urban code but I hope to have it ready in May.  As we discussed before there are some sticky places in this code that we will need to amend to work in our area.  You as a board of directors have the right to decide what will work in our area and this will become law.  Caleb Garcia and several of the other guys have been working on the code and we hope to have it ready in May."
Member Click asked "How does our fire code interface with the building codes the county uses now?"
Chief Welsch replied "If our code is more stringent than the county code then they have to go by our code.  I have been waiting until we have our May meeting so that we can amend our current 2006 code to the 2012 code."
Member Click replied "Would we find ourselves in conflict with the county inspectors?"

Chief Welsch stated "No, I spoke with community development and they said that they would have to follow our code if it was more stringent than the county's."

Member Click stated "There are a number of permits referred to in this code; which then you have to set permit fee schedules and that type of thing.  I'm not sure how far we want to take this."
Chief Welsch stated "We can adopt whatever amendments to the code that the board wishes too.  We can write it to fit our community.  The code you are currently looking at was written for another community.  We will strike a line through any of the codes that don't fit our area, it will still remain in the code but it will be struck."

Member Click responded "There is another part of this code which I am in agreement with; but I'm wondering how it will be received and that is propane installations will have to be permitted."

Chief Welsch replied "They are going to be anyway.  There are certain things we just can't meet, so we will meet the intent rather than the letter of the code.  The county will gain additional batch of eyes out here watching and making sure the codes and permits are being carried out in the proper fashion." 

Member Click asked "Is there some kind of standardized training that our people will go through?"
Chief Welsch replied "Yes inspector one and inspector two.  This training is put on by the Arizona State Fire Marshals Association.  I have gone through both classes myself and Caleb Garcia will be taking this class as soon as a class shows up.  We will eventually put all our people through this course as the classes become available.  I think it is important that all of our folks understand how this works and eventually we will even get the volunteers trained in this also."

Clerk Friedlund asked "So I want to change my propane company and I have to get a permit.  Do the propane companies know that they have to have a permit?"
Chief Welsch replied "Each one of the propane companies will get a letter from us explaining that there is a permit schedule to do their work.  I have pretty much met with most of them now and they are being a lot more careful."
E.  
SCF Update:
Chief Welsch stated "We are still doing battle with them on one injury, and the other injured worker has returned to work.  We have a problem with a shoulder injury and them not wanting to cover it.  Kim and I have a meeting with SCF on April 18th at 10:30 am.  I just got off the phone with the risk manager for the city of Flagstaff, he is a new resident here and he will be at the meeting with us on Friday.  He has offered to help us with our problem with SCF.  The person we are dealing with at SCF is not a disinterested third party, she is very rude and unprofessional, we spoke to her supervisor and nothing was done.  We are checking with office of civil rights on a HIPPA violation that involves this woman and we will see what they determine."
IGA WITH COUNTY ATTORNEY:  Resolution, Discussion and Vote
Chief Welsch stated "I have the resolution here for our contract with the County Attorney; it is the same one that you signed last year.  It basically says that we want to use the county attorney as our lawyer unless we request otherwise.  There is a fee schedule that would be used if we engaged the County Attorney to defend us."
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to execute the IGA with the County Attorney.  
Clerk Friedlund moved to sign the resolution and IGA for the County Attorney.  Seconded by Member Click.  

Chairman Drinen asked "Is the any discussion?  Hearing no discussion I call for the question.  All those in favor signify by Aye and all those opposed signify by Nay."
Motion passed unanimously.

Ayes:  4


Nays:  0
BOARD MEETING TIME CHANGE:  Discussion and Vote

Chairman Drinen stated "Our last board meeting was at 2 o'clock in the afternoon due to the Auditor being here to give his report and that worked out really well.  We talked about having earlier board meetings a little bit and since the members of the board are not in the work force we are able to do this.  It was also brought to attention by Captain Maggard that an earlier board meeting would be wonderful because this would allow the crews to prepare and eat their dinner a lot easier.  I am leaning towards meeting at 3 pm in the afternoon; that would give us two hours if we needed it to have our meeting and allow the crew to have dinner at a reasonable time.  I would like to entertain a motion and then we can discuss it."
Member Timberman stated "I moved that we change the meeting time to 3 pm."

Clerk Friedlund stated "I second it."

Chairman Drinen stated "Is there discussion?"

Chief Welsch stated "That would work out well because 5 pm is the dinner hour and the guys need to be able to eat."

Office Manager Ball stated "I think 3 pm works well because that gives us plenty of time if the meeting goes over an hour."
Chairman Drinen replied "It would also save us paying overtime to the office manager for having to stay after normal business hours."
Member Click stated "Sounds good."

Chairman Drinen replied "If there is no more discussion I will call for the question.  All those in favor of changing the time for our board meetings say Aye; all those opposed say Nay."

Motion passed unanimously.

Ayes:  4



Nays:  0



SUMMARIZE ACTION ITEMS:

Update on legislative issues.
AFDA: Update
SCF Update:  Chief Welsch

Urban Interface Code
Budget 2014/2015
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
Update on Legislative Issues.
AFDA: Update
SCF Update:  Chief Welsch

Urban Interface Code
Budget 2014/2015
CALL TO PUBLIC:
Mr. Timberman asked "Is there anything that the fire department can do to get these propane companies to pick up their tanks after someone switches to a new company?  There are several Titan tanks just sitting in peoples ditches because they haven't picked up their tanks."
Chief Welsch stated "I will review the code and see if there is anything in there about this issue.  If there is not, we will draft a letter to all the propane companies stating that they must pick up their tanks in a timely fashion due to safety issues here within the park.  As you see we have one sitting in our parking lot as we just switched to Santa Fe Propane."

Office Manager Ball stated "I am planning on sending them a bill from the fire department for space rent for their tank if they haven't moved it by the end of the month.  I intend to do this for my home also."

Clerk Friedlund stated "Tomorrow we are having our first ever Business Alliance highway clean-up day.  Thursday the emergency management people are having a test on the reverse 911 system, you may receive calls from the public about the test."

Chairman Drinen adjourned the meeting. 
 NEXT MEETING: May 20, 2014 at 3 PM
The meeting adjourned at 5:40 PM

Respectfully submitted by   _____________________________________________



       

          (Clerk of the Board, Len Friedlund)
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